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Scottish Parliament 

Procedures Committee 

Tuesday 19 November 2002 

(Morning) 

[THE CONV ENER opened the meeting at 09:01] 

Consultative Steering Group 
Report 

The Convener (Mr Murray Tosh): Good 
morning. I apologise for our early start, but I have 

to chair part of the Nordic Council seminar later 
today. We have an apology for lateness from Ken 
Macintosh. Other members will no doubt join us  

reasonably soon.  

Our one item of business today is consideration 
of the consultative steering group discussion 

paper, which contains core text and appears in 
members‟ papers as annexe A. Annexe B is a 
paper produced by Donald Gorrie, which will  

remain on the table for discussion at a later date—
we were able to include it with this week‟s papers. 

This morning, I received a paper from Fiona 

Hyslop, which we will  put on to the agenda for the 
next meeting so that it will be on the public record 
and form part of our discussions. Fiona Hyslop 

requested that clarification in her e-mail.  

As happened last week, members have received 
suggested amendments to the report, which I 

compiled into a working document for our 
meetings to finalise the report. Those suggestions 
are not yet in the public domain, but this meeting 

will put them there.  

Donald Gorrie (Central Scotland) (LD): I do 
not have a copy of your paper.  

The Convener: While papers are distributed, I 
repeat that the paper that Fiona Hyslop e-mailed 
late yesterday or this morning will  be issued with 

the committee papers next week so that it is on 
the public record. Obviously, we can pick up on 
the points in the paper when we finalise the report.  

The same will apply to submissions from other 
members of the committee or our adviser.  

The assistant clerks are distributing an 

additional paper, which was e-mailed to members  
yesterday. However, in case you have not seen it,  
copies of it are winging their way to you. I think  

that they have wung their way to you. I do not  
think that “wung” is the word, is it? It is “winged”—
a hint to the official report staff. 

Donald Gorrie: The papers do not have the 

convener‟s comments. 

The Convener: Sorry, Donald. You should have 
a paper with the heading “CSG inquiry - 

discussion paper on accountability - proposed 
amendments by Murray Tosh MSP”. 

Donald Gorrie: I do not have that. I left my copy 

elsewhere and have not been given another. 

The Convener: Do we have spare copies? 

John Patterson (Clerk): We have spare copies. 

The Convener: Do you have your copy, Fiona? 

Fiona Hyslop (Lothians) (SNP): Yes. I have 
read it. 

The Convener: Right. The report begins with an 
introduction and moves on to a section headed 
“Legislative matters”. My first proposed change is  

to paragraph 11. I propose to reword it to make it a 
specific recommendation. I have not numbered the 
recommendation, because when I prepared it I did 

not know whether we would be considering other 
recommendations, which could have affected the 
numbering.  

My suggested rewording of paragraph 11 is: 

“We recommend in the light of the evidence taken in this  

inquiry, that such a rev iew ”— 

which is referred to in the previous couple of 
paragraphs— 

“covering both pr imary and subordinate legislation, should 

be undertaken by our successors on this committee, in 

collaboration w ith the Scottish Executive and the 

Parliamentary author ities, to ensure that the current 

legislative procedures and resources are fully adequate in 

the light of w hat w ill then be the Parliament‟s signif icant 

legislative experience.” 

My thinking is that we will make 
recommendations in the inquiry and in finalising 
the report. However, I think that there is  

justification, given all the evidence that we have 
taken, for a comprehensive review to be 
undertaken early in the next parliamentary  

session. Clearly, our successors in the Procedures 
Committee should do that. Therefore, I hope that  
that is a straightforward recommendation with 

which everyone is content. 

Fiona Hyslop: Will you clarify that that would 
not preclude us from making specific  

recommendations about stages 2 and 3 in 
particular? 

The Convener: It would not at all. As was the 

case last week, the intention is to add 
recommendations that are provisional and non-
exclusive and that will give us something to work  

on when we finalise the report. Members can 
introduce other recommendations at final stages. 
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I have no suggestions for further changes until  

later in the draft report, because most of the first  
part of the report is simply an explanation of how 
the legislative process works, which is included for 

the reader who is broadly aware of what we do but  
might not have the fine grasp of detail. It also 
provides a plat form for some of the later 

recommendations.  

My next suggested change is to paragraph 37,  
which I propose simply to put in bold to establish 

the principle that, whatever specific changes are 
made, the time between the various stages of a 
bill must be sufficient for members to consider and 

lodge amendments. I think that that is an important  
statement of principle. 

On paragraph 38, I propose to add at the end 

the rider:  

“But w e do consider that every effort must be made by  

the Parliamentary authorit ies to balance these competing 

requirements.” 

I suggest that that be put in bold. I believe that it is 
important that we charge the parliamentary  

authorities with the responsibility for resourcing the 
process adequately so that the tensions can be 
resolved more easily. 

Fiona Hyslop: Obviously, some of the evidence 
was taken some time ago and situations are 
arising that back up much of what we are s aying.  

There have been developments in subordinate 
legislation, in particular. Concerns were raised in 
last week‟s stage 3 debate on the Debt  

Arrangement and Attachment (Scotland) Bill. I 
know that there has been correspondence 
between the Subordinate Legislation Committee 

and the Executive. Those examples might help us  
to emphasise some of the points that we are 
making. Given that they are on the public record,  

can we refer to them in our evidence? That would 
help to explain the background to people‟s  
concerns about the competing demands of stage 3 

debates and subordinate legislation.  

The Convener: That suggestion is very sound 
in principle. The clerks take notes during meetings 

and we will be able to refer to the Official Report of 
this meeting. We will t ry to pick up the point that  
the member has made. Once the report has been 

seen in the round, it might be easier for us to 
decide where we will slot in additional text and 
what we will say. 

Donald Gorrie: The intense timetable at stage 2 
is also an issue. There is a problem not just  
between stages, but between meetings at which 

bills are amended.  

The Convener: That is a valid point. I wil l  
examine the matter closely, but in principle I agree 

with you.  

I suggest that we put into bold type the quotes in 

the next section, entitled “Evidence from 
Committees”. All those quotes—in paragraphs 39,  
40, 41 and 42—make significant points about  

difficulties that have been encountered. I suggest  
that in paragraphs 40 and 41 we separate the 
quote from the preceding text, so that it stands out  

more clearly. That is a minor point, but it would 
help.  

I propose that after paragraph 43 we add a new 

paragraph that refers back to an issue that was 
raised earlier. The paragraph states: 

“We have already highlighted the concerns expressed by  

the Equal Opportunities  Committee about the pressures  

which it has encountered in discharging its obligation to 

assess all the legis lation put before it.”  

For the sake of completeness, it is reasonable in 

this section to refer back to that previous 
evidence. The reference to the previous paragraph 
cannot be supplied until we have a consolidated 

document. 

I suggest that the quote in paragraph 44, under 
the heading “External evidence”, should appear in 

bold. The quote is from Ian McKay of the 
Educational Institute of Scotland and concerns the 
lack of time for civic society to be involved in the 

legislative process. 

I suggest a form of wording for paragraph 49 
that makes the same point, but more strongly. The 

new paragraph reads:  

“One of the major  benefits to Scotland of having a 

Parliament w ith legislative competence, as the Presiding 

Officer‟s remarks imply, w as the increased opportunity to 

legislate in a context in w hich legislative quality w ould be 

assured by enlightened models of consultation, pre-

legislative activ ity, and suff icient t ime for all stages in the 

process.” 

That statement is strong enough to merit being 

placed in bold.  

Fiona Hyslop: I agree. However, I am not sure 
that we mention the fact that we are a unicameral 

Parliament. That fact adds weight to many of the 
arguments about why it is important to have 
consultation and time for the legislative process 

until stage 3. That may be an obvious point, but  
we have not built it into the report. 

The Convener: That is a significant point, but I 

am not sure that the summary of the external 
evidence is the right place in which to make it.  
When we reflect on the evidence, we would be 

well advised to write your comment into the text.  

Mr Gil Paterson (Central Scotland) (SNP): 
Convener, did you refer to pre-legislative scrutiny  
or pre-legislative activity? 

The Convener: Paragraph 49 refers to “pre-
legislative activity”, but it may be more accurate to 
refer to pre-legislative scrutiny. I am not sure. In 
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the report as a whole, we will not suggest that the  

committees‟ role should be confined to scrutiny of 
proposals. I anticipate that in the last section of the 
report we will propose that committees and civic  

society, as well as the Executive, should become 
more actively involved in pre-legislative work. We 
should not simply react to initiatives by the 

Executive. For that reason, it may be more 
appropriate for us to use the word “activity”. We 
will draw a line under that and debate the precise 

term later on, but that was well picked up. 

Paragraph 50 contains a quotation from Sir 
David Steel, which he gave in evidence, and I 

propose to put that in bold. It remains to be seen 
in the new parliamentary session whether the 
lessons about the four-year legislative term will  

have been learned, but the point is still valid. We 
are under pressure at the moment because we 
have to finish by the end of March.  

09:15 

I do not quite understand the point of paragraph 
51, because it comes in the section in which the 

evidence is being summarised. It is a bit like the 
unicameral point—it is a response to the evidence.  
In deleting it, I am not suggesting that the views of 

the Presiding Officer are insignificant. My view is  
that the point should be made differently, which 
takes us to paragraph 56. The rationale was to 
blend in the point and add the following new text: 

“We consider that the view  of the Presiding Officer is 

signif icant, and note that it is borne out by a substantial 

body of evidence received. We do not challenge the right of 

the Executive to propose a substantial legislative 

programme, but w e consider that it w ould be unacceptable 

for Bills to be brought forw ard at a rate w hich undermines  

that ability of committees, civ ic society and the general 

public to contribute adequately and to conduct proper  

scrutiny of proposed legislation.”  

That is a clear and definite restatement  of 
something that is said earlier in the report. 

Fiona Hyslop: On the previous point about  
timetabling and the views of committees, we are 
reflecting external evidence that we have heard. At 

some point, however, we have to come to a 
judgment and use our experience. What is not 
included is the fact that the Parliamentary Bureau 

would rarely withstand a request from a committee 
convener to have more time. There seem to be 
two sides. The committee conveners think that  

they are in a timetabling straitjacket, but the 
bureau does not hear much from the conveners  
saying that they would prefer to work differently. 

That should be reflected, although I realise that it  
is a point for debate and decision. It is additional 
information that someone would not know unless 

they had sat on the bureau and understood its  
workings. It would be wrong for me to agree to 
something when I know that a different  

perspective should be reflected in the report. 

The Convener: I do not know the answer, but I 

am aware of the discrepancy in the perspectives 
of the two sides. I have heard conveners complain 
about the lack of time, but I have also seen the 

bureau allocate whatever time the conveners say 
that they need. I do not know whether the answer 
is that the conveners need to be more aware of 

their strength in asking for sufficient time. The 
point was made in the paper of suggested 
amendments that you e-mailed to us and I would 

be keen to discuss it at the appropriate point. 

Moving on from that section, I propose to amend 
the text in paragraph 63. It, too, deals with the 

handling of bills and the time allocations and I 
suggest that we amend it, and put it in bold,  to 
say: 

“We cons ider that there can be no question of imposing 

rigid constraints, and w e do not propose any standing 

orders changes ahead of any full inquiry into legislative 

processes in the next Par liament. How ever, w e do 

recommend that minimum periods for Bill Stages should be 

introduced on a voluntary basis.”  

The thinking behind that is that, if the next  
Procedures Committee reviews the legislative 
process, it might take a year to complete a report,  

given everything that is involved. The pressures 
are such that the parliamentary authorities should 
examine better timetabling from the beginning of 

the next session and anticipate some of the 
recommendations that our successors might  
make. The amendment is a way of ensuring that,  

in referring the matter to the next committee, we 
are saying not  that nothing should be done, but  
that people should look at what they could do 

voluntarily in advance of any changes to standing 
orders.  

Fiona Hyslop: I would be interested to hear 

what  other members think, particularly Donald 
Gorrie, who has pushed this matter in the 
committee before. However, because we have 

heard such strong evidence, I would be saddened 
if we did not make some firm recommendations for 
changes to standing orders.  

I recognise that we do not have much time until  
the dissolution of Parliament. We will have to see 
how much we can do between now and the end of 

March, but I think that we should grasp the nettle 
and make stronger recommendations. If we start  
work  on this matter in the next session and the 

inquiry takes a year, it will have been two years  
since people sat in the committee and gave 
evidence. Of course, I realise that my suggestion 

might cause problems for the clerks and that we 
will have to check to see what it will be possible to 
do.  

The Convener: Paragraph 63 relates back to 
examples that are in the previous paragraphs.  
That gives us the basis for a good discussion. I 

believe that you are flagging up the fact that we 
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should spend some time in this area when we 

come to finalise the report, as the issue concerns 
the important tactical point of whether we want to 
lay down markers or say something specific in the 

report and present that  as a challenge to the 
Parliament. 

Fiona Hyslop: Yes.  

Donald Gorrie: In effect, we have consulted 
about the legislative process because we have sat  
in this committee for hours listening to people‟s  

views on the matter. I therefore think that we 
should suggest a timetable. I accept the point that  
time is short between now and the dissolution of 

Parliament, but given that the Scottish Parliament  
has been criticised for having report  after report  
and reports on reports and so on, we should say 

that, in our view, there should be X days for this  
and Y days for that.  

The Convener: It would be helpful, in that case,  

if someone made a firm proposal and supplied 
some text and time limits before we finalise the 
report. Are the time limits that are set out in the 

preceding paragraphs the ones that you would like 
or would you want other ones? If we are to come 
up with a recommendation, we will need to be 

specific. 

I was going to make a specific recommendation 
to amend the text of paragraph 64 to read:  

“The t ime allow ed for the passage of Bills at Stage 1 and 

Stage 2 needs to take account of the requirement to 

consult the public adequately and to consider the rationale 

for amendments fully. Tw o calendar months for Stage 1, 

and 1 calendar month for Stage 2 could be reasonable. We 

recommend these as minimum per iods, but w e consider  

that much longer per iods w ill be required in practice for Bills  

which are complex, w ide in scope or  w hich attract 

substantial numbers of amendments.”  

I am conscious that, in laying down minimum 
recommendations, we must underline the fact that  
they are minimum and would not be seen as 

acceptable when dealing with a complex bill. As 
with the previous paragraph, we would be making 
a recommendation that people could implement on 

a voluntary basis. If we were to make specific  
recommendations, we would have to consider 
further which time periods we would want to be 

built into procedures.  

I suggest that we replace paragraph 65 with 
something else reasonably specific:  

“For similar reasons, and w ith similar qualif ications for 

extremely  complex and w ide-ranging Bills, w e recommend 

an increase in the minimum time per iod that must elapse 

betw een the day on w hich Stage 1 is completed and Stage 

2 starts, perhaps from 7 w hole sitting days to 21 w hole 

sitting days. This could give a more realistic opportunity for 

Members and civic society to consider the Bill and any  

amendments.” 

Those are suggestions as the basis for 
discussion. Members might be content with those 

or might feel that other time periods would be 

appropriate. However, that is the platform for the 
substantive discussion. 

My suggested wording for paragraph 66 

develops the same point: 

“Equally, w e recommend increasing the minimum per iod 

betw een the day on w hich Stage 2 is completed and the 

day on w hich Stage 3 starts, perhaps from 9 w hole sitting 

days w here a Bill is amended at Stage 2, and 4 w hole 

sitting days w here it is not amended at Stage 2, to 18 w hole 

sitting days and 9 w hole sitt ing days respectively. Such an 

extended per iod w ould provide members”— 

as we are talking about members of the 
Parliament, we should perhaps have a capital “M” 

there— 

“and civic society w ith more t ime to consider any  

outstanding issues and for any proposed amendments to 

be w orked up.”  

I was then going to suggest an additional 

paragraph, because it is important to recognise 
the interests of all the stakeholders, to use that  
cliché. The paragraph is: 

“We consider that these more f lexible time allocations  

would also assist the Executive, allow ing Ministers more 

time to master their br iefs, and their advisers more time to 

analyse proposed amendments and engage in meaningful 

exchanges w ith MSPs to refine amendments to the point 

where they could be accepted by the Ministers.” 

That picks up on the lack of engagement between 
MSPs and civil servants when it comes to the 
drafting of amendments that might be acceptable 

other than for technical deficiencies, as we 
discussed earlier. If there were more time at that  
stage, there would be more scope for everybody 

to do their job a little bit better.  

I was then going to re-examine the wording of 
paragraph 67 and replace it with a stronger 

conclusion and specific recommendation, which is:  

“Finally, w here a committee is consulting at Stage 1 of a 

Bill, w e recommend a „normal‟ period of consultation, 

perhaps no less than 6 w eeks. It might be argued that that 

could prov ide a better balance betw een the pressures on 

consultees and the legislative momentum.”  

In these tentative recommendations and 

conclusions, I am suggesting that the whole period 
be set out more generously, with minimum time 
scales that would be accepted and used as the 

basis for a voluntary approach until we change the 
standing orders in the next session. Alternatively,  
we could go for a tougher approach, depending on 

the committee‟s final conclusions.  

Donald Gorrie: The timetable that you have set  
out goes a long way towards meeting the points, 

although we could argue a little bit about the 
figures. The one thing that is not covered is the 
frequency of meetings in which committees are 
dealing with amendments. It would help a bit  to 

have 21 days before the stage 2 process started,  
but it would certainly help to have the process 
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more spaced out. Committees could alternate 

meetings to discuss amendments to the bill with 
meetings to discuss the report or something 
different. The other thing that I mentioned in my 

notes was that having a guillotine for the timetable 
for debate at stage 1 and stage 3 is unacceptable 
in a unicameral Parliament, but that is a separate 

issue. 

The Convener: We will come to the stage 1 
plenary meeting later in the report. Your other 

point about time for committee meetings between 
and during the stages is well made. I am a bit  
sceptical about whether we should lay down rules,  

but it might be reasonable for us to put that in 
recommendations and guidance. I envisage 
circumstances in which a committee might agree 

to a timetable and find that it  wants to programme 
in an additional meeting. It should not really ever 
be part of the game plan that committees meet in 

the evenings and twice a week so that they move 
through the bill at such a pace that members do 
not have time to absorb the substance of the 

amendments that they are discussing. We could 
cover that with additional text and guidance to 
committees. The point is fair.  

Paragraph 70 deals with the point that Donald 
Gorrie made about the guillotine on the stage 1 
debate. I suggest that we toughen the existing text  
and make a specific recommendation, which is:  

“We acknow ledge that the Presiding Officers attempt to 

ensure balanced debates w ithin the constraints of limited 

time, and that the allocation of suff icient time for Stage 1 

and Stage 3 debate is alw ays a matter of judgement. We 

are concerned that Stage 1 and 3 debates have on 

occasions been allocated insuff icient t ime to accommodate 

the members w ho have asked to speak, and w e 

recommend that timetabling arrangements should normally  

be made to allow  all MSPs w ho w ish to speak once in a 

Stage 1 debate to do so.” 

The thinking behind the recommendation is that it  
would be possible for us to run a little bit later on 

Wednesday afternoons if we found that there was 
strong pressure to speak. The idea came from 
Alex Neil‟s evidence that a considerable number of 

members who wanted to speak in the School 
Meals (Scotland) Bill debate could not be called 
because of time pressure.  

I remember vividly the stage 1 debate on the 
Land Reform (Scotland) Bill, in which every  
member was able to speak, bar one or two at the 

tail-end. However, that was achieved at the price 
of allocating members only three minutes, which 
we felt was difficult to justify. It is difficult enough 

to tell members that they can speak for only four 
minutes on a bill, so cutting their time to three 
minutes was quite severe. That is the basis for 

that recommendation. Do members have any 
thoughts on it? 

09:30 

Mr Paterson: Your attempt to toughen up the 
recommendation actually weakens it. The word 
“convention” is much stronger than the word 

“normally”, which can be abused. We could either 
drop “normally” or leave in “convention”.  

The Convener: I was not sure what a 

convention was. Is it a formal thing, or— 

Mr Paterson: It is almost a rule.  

The Convener: Is it something that grows by 

use, want and practice? It is fair to ask about the 
phraseology. We can certainly reconsider that  
point.  

Donald Gorrie: The text is heading in the right  
direction. There seems to be a convention in the 
Parliament that a debate starts at a certain hour 

and finishes at a certain hour on the same day. I 
do not see why debates should not continue for 
more than one day. In my view—with which I have 

often bored you—we spend too much time on 
piffling motions. We could lose some of them and 
spend more time on proper scrutiny of legislat ion 

at stage 1 and stage 3.  

The Convener: We could add to the text by  
pointing out that it is perfectly possible for debates 

to be carried forward from the morning to the 
afternoon or from one day to the next. Indeed, we 
held some such debates in the early days of the 
Parliament. I am not sure that it is always good to 

have an interval in a debate, but i f more members  
want to speak than can be accommodated in the 
available time slot, that is a reasonable solution. 

Fiona Hyslop: I led an all-day debate on 
housing that started in the morning and ended in 
the afternoon but that died a death after question 

time because of the interruption. That does not  
mean that we should not allow debates to be 
resumed after a break; however, that is our 

experience to date. 

I fully support the sentiment behind that  
paragraph and what it is trying to achieve.  

Nevertheless, we must think through some basic  
practicalities before we include it. The way in 
which business operates is almost like a chicken-

and-egg situation. Business managers are left  
trying to guess how popular a stage 1 debate 
might be while they are making the decision on its  

timing. We need more time for those decisions. If 
we know that a stage 1 debate is coming—we 
invariably do, as we will have timetabled its  

required completion date—it could be flagged up 
on the Parliament‟s int ranet and members could 
register their interest in advance. That would give 

us a better idea of how much time needs to be 
allocated to allow more people to speak in the 
debate.  
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I have frequently argued successfully for more 

time for debates because I have anticipated that  
some debates will  be more popular than others.  
Some stage 1 debates collapse early because of a 

lack of interest; therefore, flexibility and practical 
thinking are required. I suggest that we ask the 
clerks to discuss with the people who organise the 

timetabling of debates some practical suggestions 
for ways in which the system could work better.  
We should not put that recommendation in the 

report without working out the practicalities of how 
it would work; otherwise, it would be easy to knock 
down.  

Thursday morning is when we have most room 
for manoeuvre in a popular stage 1 or stage 3 
debate. Wednesday afternoon is a problem. Two 

and a half hours is just too short i f we are 
discussing something that is important and in 
which many members have an interest. If we want  

the system to work, we may have to think about  
extending the Wednesday afternoon slot. We are 
missing a t rick in limiting ourselves to short  

debates of two and a half hours. We need a bit  
more flexibility. That relates to what we are 
discussing, but I am not sure where it fits in. 

The Convener: Those points fit  in to this part of 
the report, and it would be appropriate to think up 
some text for them. You are right: people have to 
make judgments, which are better these days. 

Few debates have collapsed recently through lack 
of interest and it has become easier to anticipate 
whether a debate will give rise to a huge amount  

of controversy. The pressures are all at the other 
end. For example, there is a lot of pressure on 
members to speak in a debate on a bill that  

excites strong views. However, in such cases, we 
do not allow members to speak and we sit heavily  
on those whom we select because we are acutely  

aware of the pressure of time. That is the principal 
pressure point, and your practical points about  
how we gauge that  better are well taken. As I 

worked through the report, it became increasingly  
apparent how our progress on the issue gels with 
our parallel work on reviewing the shape and 

scope of the parliamentary week. All of this fits into 
a pretty rigid time straitjacket. However, that is a 
separate issue. 

Donald Gorrie: The time limit that is set for the 
stage 1 debate on a bill is self imposed—it is not a 
statutory requirement. If the Parliamentary Bureau 

says that stage 1 consideration of bill A will finish 
on 3 December, it can then change its mind and 
extend consideration until 10 December. Is that  

correct? 

The Convener: Yes, except that there is a plan 
for the rest of the session. In particular, the 

Executive has a plan for when it would like 
business to be completed. Everything has to be 
accounted for; for example, time has to be 

allocated to committees and to Opposition parties.  

We need a sense of the time t hat is at our 
disposal. If something slips, it creates difficulties,  
because either an issue that was to be discussed 

later has to be pulled forward to fill that space or 
something else has to be invented if time has 
been allocated to do something that no one is 

ready to do. If we slot what we were going to do 
on 1 September into 10 December, we are faced 
with the problem of what happens to the business 

that we had intended to do on that day. It is not 
easy to shuffle business around at short notice.  

Fiona Hyslop: I do not think that we can decide 

to extend stage 1 consideration of a bill by a week 
or 10 days only when we find out in the course of 
a stage 1 debate that the debate is popular and 

that members want to speak in it. That would need 
to be decided in advance. However, when it has 
become clear that additional evidence is required 

or that the subject is more of a hot topic than was 
expected, conveners have asked for more time for 
stage 1 consideration. After all, the bureau meets  

weekly. If the problem is simply allocating more 
time in the chamber for a debate, there is no 
reason why we cannot put that argument to the 

bureau so long as people receive notice of what is  
coming up and it is clear that many members want  
to take part in the debate. 

Donald Gorrie: Unless the bureau changes its 

mind, we are about to have a debate that will  
collapse. Three hours has been allocated to the 
stage 1 debate on the Title Conditions (Scotland) 

Bill, and the Justice 1 Committee is of the 
unanimous view that that is far too long. It goes 
both ways. 

Fiona Hyslop: I know from confidential 
discussions within the bureau that business 
managers from different  parties argued that point  

on several occasions; it was helpful that the 
Justice 1 Committee gave information about that.  
As the Parliament was told last week, we will also 

debate our 39
th

 Sewel motion, on the UK 
Extradition Bill, after that debate. Committee 
feedback strengthened the case of business 

managers that three hours was too long for that  
debate. Perhaps we should encourage the 
Parliament and the committees to give us more 

information about what they want from the 
timetable.  

Mr Paterson: I tend to agree with Fiona Hyslop.  

I have seen the difficulties with trying to structure 
the progression of work. Perhaps we should be 
given earlier notice of debates, instead of being 

informed a week or 10 days in advance. If we 
extended that period, it would give MSPs the 
opportunity to decide, “This is something that I‟m 

going to be hot and bothered about, and I‟m going 
to be involved in the debate.” We should examine 
that issue, rather than preclude the idea of an 
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overlap. In this case, I am with Donald Gorrie. If it  

is a really big debate, the sky will not fall in on us if 
we knock out the next day‟s business by extending 
the time for the debate.  

I am also concerned that the pressure that is  on 
us to use more time takes away from the family-
friendly Parliament that we have. Many people 

with families want to get home. I do not think that  
extending evening sittings is a good option. I do 
not want to follow Westminster‟s example; after all,  

it is now t rying to pull in the number of evening 
sittings that it has. We should consider carefully  
giving earlier notice, which would get round a lot of 

the problems.  

The Convener: So you think that it would be 
important at some stage in the report to consider 

opening up the forward planning of business. 
Clearly, officials know much further ahead than we 
do what the outline business and the allocation of 

time might be. If we all possess more information 
about that, it might help members to work out what  
they want to say and exchange ideas about the 

pressure to take part in specific debates.  

Donald Gorrie: Fiona Hyslop made a good 
point. If the group whips trawled their groups and 

asked, “We are going to have a debate in 10 days‟ 
time on such and such. Would you want to 
speak?”, they would know whether five or 50 
people wanted to speak, and timetable 

accordingly. 

Fiona Hyslop: Some of us do that.  

Donald Gorrie: We are told that we have two 

speakers or three speakers and that is it, which is 
a different exercise. 

Susan Deacon (Edinburgh East and 

Musselburgh) (Lab): Various references have 
been made to the shape of the parliamentary  
week, and the convener pointed to the parallel 

work that we are doing on that. Where and how 
will that issue be commented on further, and how 
will it feature vis-à-vis our CSG report? It is a bit of 

a false separation for us not to address it more 
fully in our report. 

The Convener: As you know, a questionnaire 

was sent out at the end of the October recess that  
posed a number of questions to test attitudes to 
potential changes to the parliamentary week. I 

understand that we have had replies from 35 
MSPs. We are going to make a fresh push to try to 
get replies from at least half of the Parliament  

because that would give us a basis on which to 
report members‟ views to the committee and an 
indication of any changes that appear to be 

possible.  

It would be premature to bring that report to the 
committee now, but it would not be impossible to 

produce a breakdown and analysis of it to inform 

our concluding sessions on our CSG report. I do 

not know that we have done enough to be able to 
say that we could proceed definitively on what has 
been suggested, but we could include suggestions 

for further work to be done. The questionnaire is  
part of a tiered approach, the first part of which is  
probing people‟s attitudes. That provides the basis  

on which to ask further questions and make 
specific proposals. As I said, in going through the 
CSG inquiry it has become clearer that greater 

flexibility would allow many of the programming 
and timetabling issues to be resolved more 
efficiently. 

Susan Deacon: I simply express the view that  
our report has to go a bit further in addressing that  
issue. We cannot simply draw a line and say that it 

is a separate piece of work. The issue falls into the 
category of work for which the Parliament in 
general, and this committee in particular, could be 

criticised. We have asked a lot of questions over a 
period of four years but we have not finalised 
proposals, views or recommendations, if not  

conclusions. I would like to see a short note about  
that from the clerks over the next month.  

I expressed a number of views to John 

Patterson and his colleagues on the earlier 
questionnaire. I was not sure how far that  
questionnaire alone would take us in relating 
technicalities, such as the length of debates, to 

some of the bigger questions—on which members  
have touched today—such as the subject matter 
and flow of debates. To look at  the world from the 

other end of the telescope,  or from the viewpoint  
of people who listen to us, the end product is 
shaped by how all the issues intertwine. The 

report should reflect that a wee bit more. I would 
be grateful i f a summary of the findings from last  
year‟s questionnaire and some embryonic findings 

from this year‟s were made available in some 
form, which would allow us to weave comments on 
them into the report. 

09:45 

The Convener: We can do that on the basis of 
the replies that we have received. Thirty-five out of 

129 members have responded and, if one knocks 
off the ministers—I presume that none of them has 
replied—that is a reasonably high proportion in 

statistical terms. I would like more replies, simply  
to have a better party balance. Whatever the 
evidence is, we will try to analyse it. We will find 

the answer to the $64,000 question in the 
questionnaire, which is whether members are 
prepared to extend plenary time into Wednesday 

morning, which might have consequences for 
committee time and other work. The answers to 
that question will give us the parameters for 

possible changes.  
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We should explain more clearly what paragraph 

72 attempts to do, which is to streamline the stage 
3 proceedings. I suggest that we say: 

“The time-tabling motion for Stage 3 proceedings does  

attempt to allocate t ime fairly among all the major aspects  

of each Bill, and suff icient t ime for the f inal, formal debate. 

It is clear that Stage 3 proceedings have often been time-

constrained, but it is less clear that more generous overall 

time allocations are required for them. If debate does not 

consume the time allocated, the debate can simply end 

early, but the Presiding Officer has no scope to allocate 

additional time if pressure to debate amendments is greater  

than w as anticipated. It is not unusual for debate to have 

been severely constrained in parts of a Stage 3 process  

where the overall time allocation has been adequate.”  

That situation arose with the bill that we passed 
last week; we finished at the predicted time, which 
was about 7 o‟clock, but within that we were 

severely pressured on one part of the process, 
during which members were not called to speak 
and we proceeded with short statements from 

ministers and rapid votes. Fortunately, by  
collapsing some of the later stages, we were able 
to accommodate a much longer formal stage 3 

debate than had been programmed; half an hour 
was allocated for the debate, but it lasted for 40 or 
45 minutes. The overall time allocation was not far 

wrong, but rigidities within it prevented members  
from being called on some issues.  

The timetabling people try to anticipate and 

avoid pressure, but it  is clear from my perspective 
in the chair that we do not always manage to avoid 
it. If a timetabling motion that says that we will  

reach a certain point after two hours and 30 
minutes has been agreed to, there is no flexibility  
to add 10 minutes, even though that might resolve 

the pressure.  

Although I want to flag up the issue, I do not  
have a clue what the answer is, which is why I 

suggest an additional paragraph, which states: 

“We make no spec if ic proposals at this point, pending a 

full review  of legislative procedures, but w e do recommend 

that the Parliamentary authorit ies should review time-

tabling arrangements w ith a view  to allow ing the Presiding 

Officers maximum freedom in allocating time during Stage 

3 proceedings.” 

Fiona Hyslop: I have been involved in decisions 
on timetabling motions and I know that it is difficult  

to anticipate which areas will be the most  
contentious. We try our best, but situations such 
as the convener described have arisen. The 

Parliamentary Bureau is reasonably flexible. If we 
know that an area is contentious, we try to expand 
the time available for it. During a debate, members  

have every right to press their request-to-speak 
button if an issue that they are concerned about  
arises. 

We should consider the rigidity of the 
timetabling. Perhaps we should use the “followed 
by” convention that is often used on Thursday 

mornings when there are a number of items for 

debate. That convention gives the chair discretion 
to wait and see where the debate is going and to 
provide a bit more flexibility in timing. 

A change in one of our other procedures might  
also help. If there were more of a gap between the 
final date for lodging stage 3 amendments and the 

debate, there would be more time to anticipate 
where the difficulties might arise. At present, there 
are only a couple of days left to do that. Trying to 

anticipate with your lead spokespeople where 
those areas of tension might  arise is quite 
constrained logistically. Another of our proposals  

may help with that. I have made two suggestions.  

The Convener: That is a useful point. There are 
sections of bills to which people do not lodge 

amendments. Time may be allocated for speeches  
and debates, but i f amendments are not lodged,  
debates will not be held or votes taken. That  

means that consideration of such sections can 
proceed very quickly, yet, in other sections, every  
issue is fought over, every vote is pushed and the 

business managers agree in advance to a two-
minute division. If every amendment is pressed,  
that can lead to a 30-minute period during which 

half the time is spent waiting for members to vote.  
That is quite difficult to manage. I am not saying 
that timetabling it is easy, but we must try to find 
ways of managing it more effectively so that time 

is not spent watching members wander into the 
chamber to vote, but listening to what members  
say about contentious amendments. 

Donald Gorrie: Presumably, it is possible to 
brigade more amendments together or to have 
more than one group, which would overcome the 

need for a two-minute notice. 

The Convener: There is pressure to do that to 
speed up business and avoid new debates and 

votes. The counter-pressure is that, if there are 
aspects of bills that the clerks see as quite distinct, 
the desire is to protect separate debates on 

particular issues. There is always some tension 
there. The selection of amendments, the 
subsequent groupings and the time spent  

allocating several groupings are debated 
endlessly. It is quite important to ensure that a 
distinct and important aspect of a bill is seen as a 

debate in its own right. In addition, the mover of 
the principal amendment has the right  to sum up 
at the end of the debate. That is lost when many 

debates are squeezed together. If amendments  
are compressed too much, it does not necessarily  
do justice to some of the distinct and important  

parts of a Bill. It is difficult to draw that balance.  

Fiona Hyslop: I completely agree with that last  
point. I am strongly against collapsing groups of 

amendments. If anything, it takes away the 
opportunity to be accountable. The separation of 
groups allows more amendments to be pressed 
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and debates to be led by back benchers and 

others who have the lead amendment. If groups of 
amendments were collapsed, that would give the 
Executive more advantage and would prevent  

distinctive debates, some of which are quite 
specific. There is a judgment call about the 
grouping of amendments; sometimes it is right, 

sometimes it is wrong. The grouping of groups, so 
that there are distinct debates, is getting better. I 
feel very strongly about not collapsing groups of 

amendments. 

The Convener: I will let Donald Gorrie reply to 
that.  

Donald Gorrie: I would not choose that option. I 
propose a package of measures. The timetable 
should be for guidance only, and not statutory. It is  

helpful to the Presiding Officer and members to 
know the general timetable, but if business goes 
on later, it goes on later. Any member who wants  

to speak on an amendment should be called. The 
way that some amendments have to be treated is  
just not satisfactory. 

We could consider the possibility of every mover 
of every amendment having a right to reply. That  
would get over the business of separate debates.  

It is essential that  the Presiding Officer has 
flexibility—if the debate goes on, it goes on. As 
you say, it often works itself out because members  
talk themselves out on issue A, so they do not talk  

so much about issue B. 

Susan Deacon: I will take a step back from the 
detail because I am becoming increasingly  

uncomfortable with certain aspects of the 
discussion. It reflects the discomfort that I have 
with certain aspects of the report as it stands. 

We are, perhaps rightly, drilling into tremendous 
detail on certain matters. Other issues that have 
arisen in our discussions and in the evidence that  

we have taken are conspicuous by their absence.  
On this subject we are drilling into a lot  of detail,  
but we are not making the connection between the 

technical processes of the Parliament and the 
political realities of the Parliament. Someone who 
had just arrived from Mars—even from 

Musselburgh—to listen to the discussion could be 
forgiven for thinking that decisions on legislation 
are argued from first principles in the chamber and 

that we all sit and thought fully ponder them before 
deciding which button to press. The reality is that, 
as we know, 99.9 per cent of our votes are 

whipped. That applies across all the major parties.  

It has become increasingly apparent to people 
who listen in to and observe our proceedings that  

how we organise as parties is one of the key 
determinants—if not the key determinant—of the 
output of Parliament. I am not suggesting that we 

start to unravel the entire basis of representative 
democracy and party politics and so on, but I find 

it difficult to know how I, as a committee member,  

can address the point by submitting a one 
paragraph amendment to the report. If we are 
going to be honest in the report and place the 

detail in an appropriate context, we must  
acknowledge that there is a direct relationship 
between the party political processes and their 

impact on the Parliament. It is true that it is 
important that on certain amendments time is  
made available for different views to be recorded,  

but it is often about recording views rather than 
winning an argument. In the vast majority of cases 
members will be sitting with a wee note in front of 

them stating what way their party is going to go. I 
want to make the point that we would be rightly  
criticised were we to go into this level of detail on 

the legislative process without, at the absolute 
least, acknowledging the extent to which party  
political processes and the whipping system 

impact on the end product. 

I ask a genuine question about how, if at all, it is  
possible for me as a member or for the committee 

more generally to enter into that terrain to 
contextualise this element of the report. I feel that  
putting in a two-paragraph amendment to the 

report might not balance 20 pages of detail on the 
technical process—important though that is and I 
would not want to detract from that. 

Fiona Hyslop: Susan Deacon has a point, to an 

extent. One of the matters on which we must  
ensure balance in the report is on the 
accountability principle. The Parliament and the 

Executive should be accountable to the people of 
Scotland; most of this section of the report is about  
how the Scottish Executive should be accountable 

to the Parliament. That is why we have the 
procedures that are laid out. We have legislative 
power and we must take our responsibilities  

seriously in respect of how we organise the final 
stages of the process on legislation that will have 
a major impact on people‟s lives. Susan Deacon 

might be happy to say that all that we do is decide 
that the Labour party and the Liberal Democrats  
combined have more votes than the SNP so 

whatever they do goes—why bother sitting 
through seven hours of debate? When we talk  
about matters such as debt attachment, as we did 

last week, and whether Parliament was abolishing 
poindings and warrant sales, time is needed to 
ensure that views are exercised and the vote 

taken. 

In my party, there are occasions when we listen 
to the debate and our lead spokesperson says “I 

want to change my mind on that.” It does not  
necessarily happen often, but it happens. We fail  
in our responsibilities if we do not take the 

Parliament‟s legislative powers seriously and 
make serious proposals that would enhance or 
detract from them. That does not mean that the 

balance of the report should ignore the fact that  



1793  19 NOVEMBER 2002  1794 

 

we should be talking about the Parliament being 

accountable to the people, but we ignore at our 
peril our responsibilities to come up with sensible 
proposals that enhance the Parliament‟s  

legislative process. 

10:00 

Susan Deacon: With respect, that is a 

disappointingly defensive response to what I just  
said. It is also a misrepresentation of what I said.  
The last thing that I was arguing was that the 

Parliament‟s ability to debate the issues should be 
curtailed. I was saying that the reality is that a very  
high degree of whipping operates across all the 

parties. It ill behoves Fiona Hyslop‟s role on the 
committee and the generally very positive 
contribution that she makes to suggest that one 

party is somehow better or worse than another on 
that or to suggest that I am attempting—or that  
anybody else is attempting—to make li fe easier for 

the Executive. In fact, what I said would be highly  
unpopular with the Executive.  

I am saying that we must be honest with the 

people and say that we have a highly whipped 
system in our Parliament. Some of us are of the 
view that we ought to have less whipping over 

time and that that would free up the debate in a 
range of different ways. However, I will not allow it  
to stand in the Official Report that anything that I 
have said this morning suggests that the 

Parliament‟s ability to debate should be 
constrained. I am arguing fundamentally the 
opposite of that. 

It is at best disingenuous and at worst dishonest  
for us to imply that the whipping system does not  
exist when we come to consider how the 

Parliament reaches decisions. I hope that Fiona 
Hyslop and I could agree on that, although, as she 
is a party business manager, perhaps she is more 

beholden to the whipping system than I am. 

The Convener: We do not want to pursue the 
political aspects of that much further, but I make 

the point that there might be scope for us to refer 
to the whipping system in the report. I perfectly 
well understand why, at the stage at which it 

wishes to finalise legislation, the Executive would 
whip its supporters to achieve important outcomes 
that it has considered. That has been part of 

legislation and, I suspect, every Parliament in the 
world for a long time.  

I wonder sometimes about the extent of the 

whipping of which I am conscious at stage 2 and 
whether members might not be a bit freer to 
discuss amendments on their merits at that point.  

The report makes reference to cross-party voting,  
and there is some evidence of that in the 
committees, but perhaps not  as much as there 

should be.  

It may be relevant for us to consider whipping as 

something on which we should comment,  
accepting it for the purposes that it serves, but  
seeking to place it in context and expanding the 

rights of committees, conveners and back 
benchers against the whips. That might be well 
within the spirit of what we are trying to do.  

Fiona Hyslop: I look forward to Susan Deacon‟s  
specific proposals on the matter, because I agree 
with the convener that we should have something 

on whipping. It should cover whipping not only at  
stage 2, but at stage 3.  

The Convener: I might even come up with 

specific proposals myself on that. If we all  have 
proposals on it, we can debate around it and try to 
come up with something on which we all agree.  

Donald Gorrie: If Susan Deacon wants to join 
the we-must-reduce-the-power-of-the-whips 
society, she is welcome and we might have a 

majority on the committee. 

The Convener: I do not think that she was 
aware that she had to take out formal 

membership.  

Susan Deacon: I am trying to avoid joining 
things at the moment. 

Mr Paterson: Note that Fiona Hyslop is the only  
whip here and that I have not spoken on the 
matter.  

The Convener: Are you guarding your counsel 

until the real thing comes along?  

We have probably exhausted that discussion. 

We have reached paragraph 73 of the report. I 

simply suggest an amendment to the text to make 
it clearer. I suggest that we take out paragraph 74 
and put in: 

“We noted above the diff iculty reported by the Transpor t 

and the Environment Committee. From time to time, w e 

have been adv ised by subject committees of procedural 

diff iculties that they have encountered in connection w ith 

subordinate legislation. We invite subject committees w ho 

experience any s imilar future diff iculties to bring these to 

the attention of the Committee.”  

The thinking behind that paragraph is that we 
have regarded all  issues of subordinate legislation 

as primarily a matter for the Subordinate 
Legislation Committee. It is right that we should do 
so. However, those matters fall within the ambit o f 

parliamentary procedures: we have a role to play  
in modernising subordinate legislation procedures.  
It is appropriate that, when we consider legislation 

in general, we should consider subordinate 
legislation issues in their totality. 

I want to remove the existing text in paragraph 

75 and to make a specific recommendation. The 
new paragraph, which deals with subordinate 
legislation, states: 
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"We recommended above that our successors in the next 

Parliament should review  all aspects of legislation, 

including subordinate legislation. In the case of subordinate 

legislation, w e note that the current system is w holly  

derived from the Westminster model and w as established 

for this Parliament through the means of a Trans itional 

Order in the Scotland Act 1998. We recommend that the 

next Parliament should take the necessary steps to replace 

the Transit ional Order w ith primary legislation to establish 

subordinate legislation procedures f it for the purposes of 

this Parliament."  

I am responding to a number of points that have 
been made by Donald Gorrie and from other 
quarters about the time scales for statutory  

instruments, the amount of scrutiny to which they 
are subject, the inability of committees to amend 
them and the difference between negative and 

affirmative orders. What is the rationale for all  
those provisions? We had to have in place 
legislation setting out statutory instrument  

procedure; it was reasonable that there should be 
a transitional order and that we should adopt  
Westminster practice. However, four years down 

the road we should return to first principles and 
ask ourselves how we ought to deal with statutory  
instruments and codes of guidance. We should 

ask ourselves whether our current practice is right.  
We may conclude that it is, but the matter needs 
to be considered. It is important that we should 

build that recommendation into the report. 

Mr Kenneth Macintosh (Eastwood) (Lab): I 
have nothing against that suggestion, which 

seems very sensible. However, it is difficult for us  
to make a recommendation on this matter when 
we have not taken any evidence on it. Until now, 

we have heard no arguments for or against current  
practice, although general concerns about it have 
been expressed to us. Would it not be more 

sensible to suggest that this matter form part of a 
future review of legislative procedures? We could 
say, “One suggestion could be that the next  

Parliament should take the necessary steps to 
replace the transitional order with primary  
legislation to establish subordinate legislation 

procedures fit for the purposes of this Parliament.” 
It does not matter hugely which approach we take,  
but it would be odd to make a recommendation in 

the report of the sort that the convener has 
proposed. 

The Convener: A considerable number of 

transitional orders were made under the Scotland 
Act 1998.  One set out the standing orders  of the 
Parliament, which within a year we replaced with 
our own standing orders. The Scottish 

Parliamentary Standards Commissioner Act 2002 
replaced a t ransitional order.  We are working 
through transitional orders. It is intended that in 

the fullness of time all transitional orders will, by  
definition, be replaced. It is intended that the 
transitional order governing subordinate legislation 

procedures should be replaced, but the matter has 

not progressed as the Parliament's priorities have 

been elsewhere. I suggest only that in the next  
session we should consider replacing—and, 
ideally, should replace—the transitional order 

concerned.  

Mr Macintosh: I thank the convener for that  
helpful comment.  

Susan Deacon: Ken Macintosh asked whether 
we had heard evidence about the current  
subordinate legislation procedure. It is important  

that we should continue to think of proposals,  
suggestions or solutions to problems or issues that  
have been mentioned to us in evidence. It is 

incumbent on us to move on to the next stage of 
dealing with issues such as this. 

The Convener: We are approaching the end of 

this section.  

It has been suggested to us from a number of 
sources that people from outside the Parliament  

should be enabled to lodge amendments that we 
would debate. The arguments for and against  
doing that are set  out in paragraph 78. However,  

my conclusion, with which members may 
disagree, is what I have said in the suggested new 
paragraph 79:  

“We do not recommend any changes to the Scotland Act 

1998 to allow  non-MSPs to lodge amendments, and w e 

suggest that individuals and outs ide bodies w ho w ish to 

promote amendments should do so through MSPs.”  

Many organisations send us e-mails and papers  
with suggested amendments and we currently  
have difficulty finding time to consider those.  

However, members who are engaged with a bill  
probably find the time to do so. I know that I did 
with bills with which I was engaged. If we have 

more time between the various stages of a bill and 
more time at stage 2, we will be better able to 
respond to external stimuli. To be blunt, however,  

if an amendment is proposed and no MSP feels  
that they want to sponsor it, should that  
amendment be debated? I think that the existing 

system is pretty open and flexible.  

Fiona Hyslop: I agree with the convener‟s  
recommendation. However, we might want to 

suggest a pecking order of MSPs to whom 
organisations could go. There is evidence that  
such pecking orders exist, particularly when there 

is a strong whipping-in during stage 2. For 
example,  if an organisation wants to persuade the 
Executive of something, it might go to Labour 

members. Then there would be a descending 
pecking order of MSPs to go to. Organisations 
want to know to which committee MSP they can 

go to propose something without getting involved 
in the partisanship at stage 2. 

Perhaps deputy conveners could have the role 

of honest broker for organisations‟ proposals. A 
convener is obviously the honest broker within a 
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committee, but I do not think that it would be 

appropriate for a convener to lead a debate on an 
organisation‟s proposal. Therefore, perhaps it 
could be indicated to organisations that deputy  

conveners would be a point of contact if 
organisations want to propose amendments for 
which they want widespread support.  

The Convener: If you can work up your 
suggestion, that might be an interesting matter to 
consider.  

Mr Macintosh: As deputy convener of the 
Procedures Committee, I am not  sure whether I 
welcome that suggestion.  

Actually, I think that  it is an interesting idea.  I 
appreciate the difficulty that non-parliamentarians 
have in identifying a relevant MSP. That works 

both ways, of course, because if an organisation 
picks the most oppositional MSP on a committee 
to propose an amendment, it backfires on the 

organisation. An immediate reaction is provoked 
among the other committee members to the effect  
that the MSP‟s motivation becomes suspect, 

despite the fact that the proposed amendment 
might be of genuine cross-party interest. 

I, too, agree that it is ultimately up to MSPs to 

press amendments. However, on that issue, there 
is an interesting recent letter from Pauline McNeill,  
the convener of the Justice 2 Committee. I am not  
sure whether the letter went to the convener of the 

Procedures Committee or to the convener of the 
Standards Committee, of which I am also a 
member. I suspect that the letter might  have gone 

to the Standards Committee, but I think that it is 
more relevant to the Procedures Committee.  

The letter is about the misunderstanding that  

many interest groups have about the ownership of 
amendments. The issue arose because of recent  
amendments to the Land Reform (Scotland) Bill.  

One organisation described amendments as being 
sponsored by it and was disappointed that the 
Executive rejected them. The convener of the 

Justice 2 Committee was concerned about the fact  
that there is a misunderstanding about who owns 
a lodged amendment and in whose name it is 

lodged, and the relationship between a body which 
suggests an amendment and the member who 
lodges it. 

There is a lack of clarity about that and further 
work must be done on it. I would like that particular 
point to be included in the draft report, if possible. I 

would have to find the letter and the evidence from 
the Justice 2 Committee, but I think that that would 
be helpful.  

The Convener: It would be helpful to see that.  
However, even without that evidence, I think that it  
is perfectly acceptable to add a paragraph on that  

issue to the draft report, perhaps after the bit  
about organisations which submit amendments by 

e-mail. We might want to encourage as good 

practice the idea that organisations and individuals  
could approach whatever MSP they like, but  
should advise all relevant MSPs of amendments  

that the body or individual propose.  

Such guidance could also emphasise that if an 
MSP chooses to sponsor a proposed amendment,  

it becomes the responsibility of the MSP and is not  
the organisation‟s amendment, but that people‟s  
efforts are appreciated. We can do something that  

points everybody in the right direction. It would be 
helpful to see the Pauline McNeill letter. I do not  
think that it has come to the Procedures 

Committee.  

Donald Gorrie: I agree with the convener and 
other members who raised interesting points on 

that issue. However, I think that we should 
continue to pursue the issue of somehow involving 
non-MSPs as members of committees. We have 

dealt with that issue previously and I do not want  
to surrender that point while agreeing to the 
convener‟s suggestion. 

The Convener We dealt with that issue during 
the discussion on equal opportunities last week. I 
think that the issue also came out more clearly  

during the discussion on power sharing.  
Therefore, Donald Gorrie‟s point will not be lost  
sight of.  

Okay, we can press on to my next point, which 

is on paragraph 90. I want to clarify the difficulty  
that is beginning to show itself in the area of non-
Executive legislation. I propose to expand 

paragraph 90 to include 

“We are aw are that the SPCB has had to increase the 

level of resources allocated to the NEBU, and that the 

competing claims on resources for Members‟, Committee 

and Pr ivate Bills are likely to present even greater problems  

in the next Parliament. We do consider that the Par liament 

must be assured that demand and resources in this area 

are in adequate balance and that non-Executive legislation 

is not unduly impeded by lack of resources, and w e call on 

the SPCB to keep the levels of resources available to the 

NEBU under constant review ”. 

The non-Executive bills unit has expanded in 

line with the increase in its workload. The shortage 
of parliamentary draftsmen has been a particular 
constraint in bringing forward legislation. The 

additional text provides that, in order to work  
productively with the promoters of bills, as the 
workload increases, the personnel must be 

adequately resourced, especially for staffing 
needs. It is partly accountability and partly power 
sharing to ensure that the promoters of non-

Executive bills have the opportunity to work up 
their proposals. 

10:15 

Fiona Hyslop: Although I agree that the non-
Executive bills unit must be properly resourced, I 
have some concerns about the perspective from 
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which the additional text was written. It implies that  

non-Executive bills are a problem and that the 
corporate body had to increase the level of 
resources. It further implies that if the number of 

members proposing private bills increases, that is  
likely to create even greater problems in the next  
Parliament. It should imply that there will be 

greater opportunities and give the message that  
problems arose because the non-Executive bills  
unit was under-resourced from the outset.  

Therefore, rather than imply that we took those 
steps under duress, the paragraph should state 
that there are greater opportunities. The tone 

should reflect that. 

The Convener: I considered it from a 
management point of view. You are right; it is an 

opportunity, which highlights pressures—
“problems” is the wrong word.  

Susan Deacon: You referred to the availability  

of qualified draftsmen—perhaps draftspeople is  
more appropriate. 

The Convener: We will probably put the word in 

inverted commas and accept it for the purposes of 
the discussion. 

Susan Deacon: My understanding is that it is a 

resource issue not merely of the pounds, shilling 
and pence that are required to employ such 
people, but of the availability of people who 
possess the skills to support the existence of a 

legislature in Scotland. In other words, it is as 
much an issue for the Executive as it is for the 
Parliament. 

I do not feel that I have the necessary skill to 
craft a paragraph that would capture that  
sentiment, but it would be helpful if the committee 

could address that point. I know not the career 
path to becoming a parliamentary draftsman, nor 
what the average school‟s career service would 

say if a pupil said he or she wanted to become a 
draftsman. I do not know where the solution to the 
shortage lies, but i f that shortage is acting as a 

real impediment, it is incumbent on the committee 
to acknowledge that. 

The Convener: That is a fair point. I assume 

that draftsmen are mostly lawyers. The issue is  
that until the existence of the Parliament there was 
little demand for such skills in Edinburgh. A certain 

amount of draftsmanship would have been 
available to the Scottish Office to facilitate the 
progress of its bills in Westminster. However, the 

fact that the Scottish Parliament has passed 
approximately 40 bills in four years has put a lot of 
pressure on the few people with the necessary  

skills. 

As time goes by, presumably more people wil l  
find employment in the area, because it is a job 

opportunity. In the meantime, we must  
acknowledge that there is an issue for the 

Parliament and the Executive, both of which 

depend on a reasonable supply of appropriately  
qualified people. There is no point in our paying 
more to get draftsmen from the Executive and 

leaving the Executive short—we cannot have a 
football transfer market in that respect. The 
answer to the problem is to increase supply. 

Donald Gorrie: We should indicate that a 
career path is open to many people. I have found 
NEBU helpful but totally overwhelmed. My efforts  

to introduce a bill were miles down a huge queue.  

A way to advance is mentioned in the 
convener‟s next suggested paragraph. Perhaps 

some Executive people could help to draft a bill. I 
am waiting breathlessly to find out whether I will  
receive their help to draft an amendment to a bill.  

I have found that there is great pride among 
draftsmen, but they do things in different ways. 
Sometimes, NEBU will draft something, but the 

Government people will think that it must be 
drafted differently. That is a waste of effort.  
Irrespective of who is right or wrong, there should 

be co-operation.  I do not suggest merging NEBU 
with the Executive, but greater transfer and co-
operation would be helpful. 

The Convener: That was the thinking behind 
suggested paragraph 91. Members will know that  
the First Minister indicated in Aberdeen that he 
would provide Executive assistance for the Dog 

Fouling (Scotland) Bill and the proposed high 
hedges bill, I think. If the Executive assists 
members, there will be less work for NEBU. 

Streamlining the process seems to be important. It  
is important that a mechanism exists for members  
to be able to establish whether the Executive 

agrees with their bill, whether it will support it or 
whether it will take part of its ownership or even 
part of the work. The system can then work better.  

That is why I have suggested replacing paragraph 
91 with the following:  

“The Executive has facilitated committees‟ and members ‟ 

Bills on a number of occasions. A current example of this is  

the Executive‟s detailed support for Keith Harding‟s Dog 

Fouling (Scotland) Bill (SPOR Col 15145).”  

I do not know whether that reference is to what the 
First Minister or Peter Peacock said in the 
chamber. The suggested replacement paragraph 

continues:  

“We applaud support in this w ay for Members and 

Committees‟ Bills, and w e recommend that the Executive 

considers issuing guidance to members about the 

circumstances in w hich it might offer such support, the 

nature of support, and the mechanisms open to Members  

to open up discussions w ith the Executive about obtaining 

such support.”  

I also see that as a mechanism for members to 
approach the Executive and say, “I have lodged 

an amendment, which I think goes with the spirit of 
your bill. Do you agree? Can we talk about it?” 
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Some members seem to be able to get the 

Executive to back their amendments, whereas 
other members do not. That does not necessarily  
seem to be a party-political matter—perhaps it is 

more a departmental matter. That we should all be 
clearer about what the Executive might contribute 
is part of the accountability process as well as part  

of the power-sharing process. 

When I sat on committees that dealt with bills, I 
used to get annoyed when somebody said that a 

suggestion was fair enough, but that the 
amendment was technically not effective, as it  
would have this, that and the other effect. I always 

thought that that was unfair. If ministers do not like 
an amendment, they should knock it down on 
policy grounds. If it is technically defective, they 

should say how it could be changed to make it  
technically effective.  There should be more of that  
working throughout the system. 

Donald Gorrie: A minister‟s standard argument 
against any amendment that they do not like can 
be reduced to, “Nice idea, but not  well drafted.” 

There should be a total blow against the forces of 
conservatism. 

The Convener: Indeed. There should be no 

hiding place for lazy ministers—not that any 
ministers are lazy. I suggest that we move away 
quickly from that matter. 

I suggest that paragraph 92 should be put in 

bold. If we do not handle legislation in such a co-
operative way, we will not meet the CSG 
principles. 

Mr Macintosh: I sympathise with NEBU and 
understand that it is overwhelmed by the number 
of bills with which it must deal, but I am not entirely  

convinced that the criteria on which it makes 
decisions in respect of which bills to support are 
clear to members. Further work is needed in that  

area. NEBU should be far better funded and 
should support back benchers in all parties to 
carry out their work. 

There is always a danger that NEBU could be 
used almost as an alternative Executive. I do not  
think that that has happened, but the danger 

would exist if NEBU were to become a far m ore 
efficient organisation that could put forward a raft  
of legislative proposals containing an alternative 

policy. We could get round that by redrafting the 
criteria on which NEBU can support members‟ 
bills. 

Fiona Hyslop: Discussions are taking place 
about the operation of NEBU and the criteria that it 
uses. The Scottish Parliamentary Corporate Body 

has agreed informal criteria, which I know that my 
party‟s members are angry about. The current  
criteria would in effect allow the Executive the 

opportunity to say to NEBU that it could not  
progress any further on an issue that the 

Executive was consulting about. Quality-of-life 

issues such as fireworks and litter are good 
examples. The Executive could use a consultation 
as a reason for saying to NEBU, “Hang on. You 

cannot go any further.” The Executive could kill off 
any debate simply by taking an active interest in 
an area on which a back bencher had started 

drafting a member‟s bill.  

The corporate body, the Parliamentary Bureau 
and members are being consulted as part of that  

discussion. That makes it difficult to decide what to 
say in our report, as the subject is under active 
consideration. Ken Macintosh was right to point  

out that we need to make it clear that there must  
be cross-party agreement on the criteria on which 
NEBU gives members support. If we include the 

subject among the generalities of our report, we 
may be overtaken by events that are happening 
concurrently. 

The Convener: At this stage, we can only flag 
up the issues. Fiona Hyslop‟s point anticipates the 
next change that I was about to suggest. 

Paragraph 93 refers to precisely that point, which 
is that members‟ proposals may be put on the 
back burner if the Executive is about to take action 

in the area in question.  

After dealing with resource issues in paragraph 
94, we might say that we consider it unlikely that  
the provision was introduced for resource-related 

reasons. We could suggest that the reasons for 
the provision should be considered carefully in the 
proposed review of legislation procedures. We 

would then be absolutely clear about the 
justification for saying that a member‟s proposal 
for legislation must stop if the Executive intends to 

take action. The provision may be reasonable, but  
if that is the case, after a full discussion we should 
be broadly in agreement about why that happens. 

Is everyone happy about that? 

Members indicated agreement.  

The Convener: The next point refers to the 

provision that members may introduce no more 
than two bills in the same session. That issue is 
also exercising minds, because the pressure on 

NEBU is increased if members come up with 
many legislative proposals. There is  a discussion 
about whether two is the right number or whether 

it should be greater or less than that. I do not know 
the answer to that, nor am I sure that the evidence 
that we have taken entitles us to say that we know 

the answer.  

As the issue has been raised, I suggest that  
paragraph 97 should say that rule 9.14.2 is a 

somewhat arbitrary constraint on a particular 
legislative route. It should say that we recognise 
that, if the number of bills that a member could 

introduce were raised, there would be pressure on 
all kinds of resources and in particular on the 



1803  19 NOVEMBER 2002  1804 

 

draftsmen—I apologise for the lack of gender-free 

expression—and on committee and plenary time.  
However, we suggest that the rule should be 
considered carefully in the proposed review of 

legislation procedures. 

For both this point and the previous point, that  
would be a way of saying, “Why do we have this  

practice? Who thought it up, and for what  
purposes? Has it worked? Let us get back to first  
principles and, after reassessing everything, agree 

on a new approach.” The approach might be the 
same but at least, having gone over all the issues,  
we would know why we have adopted the 

provision.  

Mr Macintosh: Has a member tried to introduce 
more than two bills in one session? 

The Convener: I am not sure.  

Fiona Hyslop: No, unless Tommy Sheridan,  
who has already introduced two bills, tried to 

introduce another.  

The Convener: I assume that the provision is  
not very effective when one can get someone else 

to put their name on what is, in effect, one‟s own 
proposal. I do not know how many bills Alex Neil 
has co-sponsored, but he has introduced only two 

in his own name. We need to consider whether the 
rule is working.  

Before we consider what our paper calls “Post  
enactment legislative scrutiny”, we will look at the 

final paragraph in this section. Paragraph 99 is  
simply a comment on committee bills. A lot of 
evidence that  we took said that people were 

disappointed that more committee bills had not  
been passed. Having explained that no one ever 
envisaged that the bulk of legislation would come 

through that route, I suggest that the final 
paragraph of this section should say: 

“Given this background, and that the Parliament is in its  

f irst session, w e do not believe that the small number of 

Committee Bills passed to date is a cause for concern, but 

we do think that it w ould be reasonable to expect the 

numbers of Committee Bills and Members‟ Bills to rise in 

future years.” 

We all accept that there is a learning process for 
everyone, and that there was pressure on the 
Executive to pass a lot of bills in the early couple 

of years. It is a question of saying that we can hold 
back and see how it works. We expect that there 
will be more committee bills, and the matter could 

be reviewed after the next parliamentary session.  

10:30 

Fiona Hyslop: It would be fair to say that people 

are disappointed that there have not been as 
many committee bills as expected. It could be 
helpful for us to reflect that by saying something 

like, 

“Although w e recognise that there is a disappointment 

that there have not been many committee bills, it is not a 

cause for concern because w e anticipate more in the 

future.” 

Would that not reflect the evidence that  we 

received? 

The Convener: We have said that we do not  
believe there is cause for concern, but i f you want  

to toughen the wording, I am happy to entertain a 
proposal to that effect. 

Mr Macintosh: What do you want to do? 

Fiona Hyslop: I just want to reflect that people 
were disappointed that only one committee bill, or 
possibly two, has emerged. That is the evidence 

that we heard. It is understandable why that has 
happened, and that is pointed out in the text, but  
we should reflect the disappointment that there 

has been.  

Mr Macintosh: Is that not pointed out in 
paragraph 83? 

Fiona Hyslop: Yes, it is. That is fine.  

The Convener: There may be something to be 
said about the order of some of the paragraphs,  

but we tend to run through what people say and 
then, towards the end, pick up on that and make 
comments and recommendations. 

On post-legislative scrutiny, I suggest that we 
expand the wording of paragraph 101 to say: 

“We consider not only that the Parliament is accountable 

for the quality of the legislative process but also that it has  

an inescapable interest in the substance of the subordinate 

legislation, codes of conduct and guidance, w hich often 

f low  from pr imary legislation. It also has a legitimate 

interest in the effect of legislation, w hether it has achieved 

the stated purposes, w hether it has had unanticipated 

consequences, and w hether further legislation might be 

required.”  

In many cases, I think that there is scope for 
committee work on the back of Executive 
legislation to do a bit of fine tuning and tweaking 

where things have not worked out as expected. I 
was impressed by the evidence from the Social 
Justice Committee about its post-legislative work  

on the Housing (Scotland) Act 2001, which is  
reflected in some of the changes that I have 
suggested. 

Susan Deacon: I strongly endorse the section 
and the approach that the convener has taken to 
it. Indeed, I would be keen for us to go further still. 

On a quick count—this might be a crude 
measure—about two pages of the report are 
devoted to the post-enactment scrutiny, compared 

with about 11 pages on pre-legislative scrutiny and 
the legislative process itself. If only one point  
implicitly and explicitly came through from the 

range of discussions and evidence sessions that  
we had—and should come through from our own 
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experience of the Parliament—it was the need to 

shift the balance massively towards examining the 
effects of what we do.  

I do not have an issue with what has been said 

about how we enable either individual members or 
committees to initiate legislation. However,  
although that is something that exercises the 

minds of parliamentarians and organisations that  
are close to the Parliament, the majority of the 
electorate is much less concerned with who 

initiates legislation than with its impact on their 
lives and the question whether it works. What is 
starting to become apparent is that we are less 

strong as an institution on the implementation of 
legislation.  

An example of a bill on which there was a lot of 

cross-party agreement and a huge amount of 
scrutiny through the earlier stages of the process 
was the Adults with Incapacity (Scotland) Bill.  

Profound issues are coming to the fore about the 
implementation of the Adults with Incapacity 
(Scotland) Act 2000 and its practical implications.  

Those implications are not just about resources;  
some raise practical and technical issues about  
how different parts of the system work. I do not  

think that that is a result of a lack of time, energy 
or effort on the part of the Executive, the 
committees or the various experts and 
organisations that contributed during the 

legislative process. We cannot identify certain 
things in the abstract before something is  
happening out there. 

The Adults with Incapacity (Scotland) Act 2000 
is a good example of where we could do much to 
add value and impact to our work if there were a 

quantum shift in emphasis by the Parliament and 
the Executive towards examining the 
implementation phase. I endorse strongly what the 

convener has done to strengthen this section of 
the paper. For example, paragraph 101 states that  
the Parliament has 

“a legit imate interest in the effect of legislation.”  

If anything, I would phrase that paragraph much 
more strongly and say that the Parliament has an 

absolute interest in the effect of legislation.  

I will jump slightly ahead in the paper. It is worth 
noting that the convener suggests that we delete 

paragraph 108, which notes that there is no 
systematic parliamentary approach to the issue 
that he calls post-legislative scrutiny and I call  

implementation—that is neither here nor there.  

The Convener: I simply suggest merging 
paragraphs 108 and 109.  

Susan Deacon: In addition to any amendments  

that any of us might suggest in this area, there 
might be scope for a structural shift in the report.  
The assumption is that members are comfortable 

with the general thrust of what I have said and 

what is in the report. We would do much to 
strengthen the report overall i f we brought the 
issue of implementation to the fore. We could 

achieve lasting impact, through our report, if we 
were to move in that direction.  

The Convener: The phrase 

“w hether it has had unantic ipated consequences” 

arises precisely from the Adults with Incapacity 
(Scotland) Act 2000, because I am aware of some 
of the discussions that are beginning to take place.  

I will have to leave the meeting at about quarter 
to 11, because I have to chair part of the Nordic  
Council seminar. It is one of those cases in which 

my other responsibilities cut across. I plant in 
members‟ heads the idea that they might  go on 
with the paper with the deputy convener, or they 

might wish to stop and deal with the power sharing 
next week, when I will not have to go early. I shall 
let members think about that. I just want to 

complete my thinking on this part of the paper and 
see whether we can conclude it. 

I was going to suggest that paragraph 102 from 

the Commission for Racial Equality about post-
enactment legislation should be put in bold,  
because I thought that it was a strong point. I was 

going to suggest that paragraphs 103 and 104 
should be merged, so that the new text would be:  

“We w ere interested in the extent and nature of post 

enactment legislative scrutiny conducted by  committees, 

and, after discussion w ith these w itnesses, w e sought 

evidence of any ongoing w ork.” 

The clerk sent an e-mail to the other clerks and we 

trawled for evidence. The text would continue: 

“The Social Justice Committee advised us of the post 

enactment scrutiny w ork that it is engaged upon currently  

on the Hous ing (Scotland) Act 2001.”  

That is the best example that we found.  

In paragraph 109, I was going to say: 

“The evidence obtained demonstrated that there is no 

systematic Par liamentary approach to this aspect of 

legislation. How ever, w e consider that it is an obvious and 

essential part of the accountability function of the 

Parliament that committees should assess the impact of 

legislation and should keep track of, and w here appropriate 

report on, all secondary legislation, guidance or codes  

introduced to give it full effect, in order to ensure that the 

aims intended by the Par liament in passing the primary  

legislation are achieved.” 

I have moved beyond saying that we have a 
legitimate interest to say that it is absolutely 

central to what we are doing. I am quite happy to 
go back and change the “legitimate interest” 
aspect, because it  perhaps understates our 

obligations. That subsumes paragraphs 108 and 
109.  
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In paragraph 110, I was going to change the 

wording in the first two sentences a wee bit: 

“The Social Justice Committee has established a 

framew ork for scrutiny w hich provides for:” 

then the bullet points would flow on from that.  
Paragraph 112, which rounds off the section,  

would state: 

“We therefore commend and support the w ork of the 

Social Justice Committee and other committees engaged 

on such scrutiny.”  

Other committees are doing things, but there is  
nothing systematic. It would continue:  

“We recommend that the framework for scrutiny  

established by the Social Justice Committee is adopted 

across the committees, and recommend that all committees  

should routinely cons ider w hether to subject legislation 

which it has passed to post-legislative scrutiny.”  

The framework is as set out in paragraph 110.  
The paradigm—we should think of an alternative 

word to paradigm—is that committees look again 
at the act, at what has flowed from it, at what the 
secondary legislation and guidance contain, and at  

key indicators. The whole lot is evaluated. It is an 
intelligent and systematic approach, which the 
Social Justice Committee has worked up itself for 

its own purposes, and which might profitably be 
examined by all committees. In the round, that is  
what I propose for this section of the paper. That  
would also be a specific recommendation.  

Finally, I recommend that we replace paragraph 
113 with: 

“We cons ider that this activ ity is of suff icient importance 

that the Standing Orders should require committees to give 

regular formal consideration to the need for post-legislative 

scrutiny and to report annually on all such w ork 

undertaken.”  

In this area, we want the standing orders to 
make clear the expectation. We want a clear 
accountability mechanism to ensure that the 

committees consider the matter and report on 
what  they do. Such reports might state, “We 
looked at what we have passed this year. We 

don‟t think there is anything that we need to do at  
the moment” or “There‟s a backlog from previous 
legislation.” The aim is not to force committees to 

do what they are not willing to do; it is simply to 
say that they have to go over the territory and 
include post-legislative scrutiny in their thinking 

and in all their forward planning. Those are my 
comments on the post-legislative section of the 
paper. We have time for a brief discussion before I 

go.  

Fiona Hyslop: Paragraph 110 is crucial,  
because it makes a distinction between an 

examination of the primary and secondary  
legislation. One of the big debates on the Housing 
(Scotland) Bill was about what should be in the 

primary legislation and what should be in the 
secondary legislation. The examination of those 

matters is different from examining the policy  

impacts. It is important that those are 
differentiated. We should embolden paragraph 
110, because the points are important.  

The Convener: If, when members read 
paragraph 110,  they are concerned that the two 
aspects are not sufficiently covered, they should 

come back with suggestions, but I am clear in my 
mind that it is not simply a question of considering 
the secondary legislation that flows from a bill;  

post-legislative scrutiny involves going back and 
asking, “Did the bill take the right approach? Has it  
worked? Did it achieve its objectives? Do we need 

more legislation?” As I said, this is an area in 
which committees might initiate or prompt further 
legislation when there are disappointments.  

It is up to the committee: do members want to 
continue the discussion without me, or do they 
want  to adjourn and deal with the paper next  

week? 

Donald Gorrie: It is more fruit ful if we have you 
in the chair, convener. Normally, I would be keen 

to press on with the deputy convener, but we are 
discussing your paper, so it is unfair to ask Ken 
Macintosh to defend it. 

Mr Macintosh: I am keen to make progress,  
because once again I will have difficulty in 
attending next week, which is unbelievable.  
However, I would find it difficult to do justice to 

your recommendations, convener,  and it  would be 
unfair to you for us to consider them in your 
absence.  

The Convener: I appreciate that. It has taken a 
lot of time. I had hoped that we might get this done 
this morning but, clearly, that was unrealistic. If 

members are agreed, I would prefer to carry over 
this item. 

Fiona Hyslop: I agree to carry it over, but from 

my perspective—I am not sure about other 
committee members—the remaining part of the 
paper is not as contentious as some of the earlier 

parts, so I hope that we will be able to progress 
quickly at the next meeting.  

The Convener: That would be helpful. There is  

a lot of stuff on power sharing. I have done a 
couple of days‟ work on power sharing, and I will  
bring forward some thoughts on it. I will not put a 

timetable on that matter, because I might not  
manage to achieve the objective.  

Mr Paterson: I am with Fiona Hyslop on this  

matter. It would do the committee an injustice if we 
did not have the rationale behind your paper,  
convener, and you are the man to give us that. 

The Convener: In that case, I thank members  
for their contributions this morning.  

Meeting closed at 10:44. 
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